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This is an examination of the difficulties experienced by the Guide
Association in recruiting and retaining volunteer leaders; chief among
them being the lack of other volunteers to share the workload, the
shortage of time left after paid work and family commitments, and the
increasing demand for specialist skills. The article considers the extent
to which the problems are likely to be common to the rest of the
voluntary sector and discusses the various responses the Guide
Association has made. These include piloting local teams that will
shoulder some of the District Commissioner’s workload, setting up a
marketing and external relations department, creating local networks
of specialised volunteers and establishing a volunteers’ database.
Although the research was commissioned by the Guide Association to
inform its policy development, the interpretation of results and policy
suggestions are those of the researchers.
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Introduction
In 1997 the Guide Association was the
largest voluntary youth organisation in the
UK, with a total membership of almost
661,000 women and girls. Although there is
a high drop-out rate from membership
between the ages of nine and fifteen,
young people who remain members are
encouraged to take leadership 
responsibilities, and hence there is no clear 

distinction between volunteers and
members. 
Volunteers lead the individual units, which
are organised in geographical districts. The
sections of the Association for young
people start at age four (Rainbows) and go
up to age twenty-five (Ranger Guides).
Volunteers also take administrative and
specialist roles at district, county and
national levels, and are involved in decision



making at all levels, right up to the
Association’s management committee.
Thus the Association is totally reliant on
volunteers taking an active role at all levels.
The research reported here (Nichols and
King, 1997) found that, in their capacities
as unit leaders, Guiders volunteer for at
least 3.6 hours per week, so the
commitment is considerable. 

Volunteers become members of the Guide
Association by making a formal promise that
embodies the ethos of the organisation.
There are also volunteers who are not
members: units have an average of 0.7
voluntary helpers each, defined as people
who help weekly but have not made the
Guide promise. Similarly, there are some
male helpers, usually relatives of Guiders,
who would not be able to join the
Association as it is single sex.

The research reported below was
commissioned by the Guide Association to
help explain the continued drop-out from
the Association at ages eight to fifteen; to
identify the training needs of unit Guiders
and how these can be met; to provide a
benchmark for measuring the image of the
Guide Association amongst the general
public, young people and Guides; to find
out how unit Guiders are recruited,
managed and supported; and to evaluate
communications between unit Guiders and
the administrative headquarters. These
problems were thought to be related,
because without sufficient leaders – or
leaders with the right skills – the
Association would not be able to offer a
programme that maintained the interest of
the members who were leaving. 

Methods
Postal questionnaire surveys were
conducted of unit Guiders, Guides and girls
who had left the Association within the last
year. These were sampled from seven
counties. In each of these counties,
interviews were conducted with the County
Commissioner and with unit Guiders in one
district. MORI was commissioned to
conduct surveys of the general public and
of schoolchildren aged eleven to sixteen to
examine the public image of the
Association. The results discussed below
were obtained from the postal survey of
Guiders and from the interviews with
County Commissioners and with the seven
districts. 

The seven counties were selected to give
an urban/rural split and to give a cross-
section of the Guiding community. The
sampling frame used for the postal survey
was the membership records for each
county. This excluded informal helpers who
had not joined the Association by taking the
Guide Promise. The survey produced 1494
responses, a 53 per cent response rate.
The districts selected for interview were
recommended by the relevant County
Commissioners as ones that had been
relatively successful in the recruitment of
leaders, in order to provide examples of
good practice. 

A year after the results of the main
research had been presented to the Guide
Association, a further interview was
conducted with a senior administrator in the
Association to discuss how the Association
had responded to improve the recruitment
and management of volunteers. These
responses are discussed below. 
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Results
Guiders were asked to respond to a prompted
question asking which difficulties with their
voluntary work were currently important to
them, and then, in a separate question, to
indicate the one problem that had become

most important to them over the last three
years. The first question was designed to give
an overview of difficulties, while the second
gave a more accurate indication of their
current importance. The results are given in
Table 1 below.
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Difficulty A (%) B (%)

There are not enough other people to volunteer 71 25

Increasingly, the work is left to fewer people 59 7

Dissatisfaction with parents’ contributions 41 16

There is little time left after your paid work 39 17

Rules and regulations of the Association 28 8

Conflict with family commitments 25 7

Increasingly, my work as a volunteer needs specialist skills 20 3

Things could be better organised in the Association,
so you feel that your efforts are sometimes wasted 16 2

Poor support from other leaders 12 3

Attitude of the members of the unit you lead 10 4

There is little time left after your partner’s work commitments 9 1

Poor support and training offered by the Association 8 1

Your children are no longer involved in the Association,
so you feel less motivated 5 0

Source: Guiders survey (sample size 1494, response rate 98 per cent)

Table 1: The difficulties faced by leaders in the Guide Association
Column A shows the response to the question asking about any difficulties that were
important. Column B shows the most important difficulty over the last three years.
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Guiders were also asked to choose, from
the list of difficulties in Table 1, three that
were the main reasons why leaders leave
the Guide Association. This question was
asked to check whether the major problems
were those that led to leaders leaving. The
responses are given in Table 2.

The results of the survey were supported by
the interviews with Guide districts; the major
difficulty was confirmed as recruiting new
leaders. As a Guider put it:

It’s harder because a lot of parents are very
selfish today; a lot of women go out to work,
they come home and they want to be able
to take their daughter somewhere where
they can leave them, get on with their own
thing and pick them up later on.

However, it is interesting to note that
although the most frequently cited difficulty
was that of recruiting new volunteers, the
most likely reasons for a Guider to leave
were conflicts with time spent in paid work
or with family commitments. A Guider
commented:

You need to have a very tolerant husband
who will put up with you being away
weekend after weekend – and not all
husbands will accept that. Women have to
do a balancing act between their husbands
and the guide movement. Supportive
husbands are very important.

The next most likely reason for Guiders to 

Reason for leaving %

There is little time left after your paid work 62

Conflict with family commitments 58

Your children are no longer involved in the Association so you feel less motivated 31

There are not enough other people to volunteer 29

Increasingly, the work is left to fewer people 27

Dissatisfaction with parents’ contributions 21

Rules and regulations of the Association 19

Attitude of the members of the unit you lead 10

Poor support in training offered by the Association 3

Source: Guiders survey (sample size 1494, response rate 96 per cent)

Table 2: The main reasons why Guiders leave



leave was because their daughters were no
longer members. This reflects the 29 per
cent of Guiders who became involved
through their daughter’s involvement. 

However, one major characteristic of Guide
leaders was loyalty: 49 per cent of them
had been leaders for ten years or more.
This indicates that many remain leaders
after their daughters have ceased to be
members; 48 per cent no longer had a son
or daughter under eighteen. The loyalty
was to the Association and its ideals –
which are embodied in the Guide promise
taken by all members – and to the district
and to the individual unit. For 27 per cent,
the danger of the unit closing because of a
shortage of leaders was a major reason for
remaining a volunteer. Guiders working
together in districts may have known each
other for many years, sometimes as
members of each other’s units. A major
reward of volunteering was the friendships
built up over this long period of
involvement. As an older Guider put it: 

You’ve got some lovely friends in Guiding;
you go away to pack holiday or Guide
camp and it’s a lovely social atmosphere
and it’s lovely to sit around after the
children have gone to bed – you make
some lovely friends. When I think of my
Guiding days ending, 
you know what you are giving up; it’s not
just working with the girls but with adults 
as well.

Thus the loyalty to the Association, the
district and the unit, as well as friendships,
are major reasons for volunteers remaining,
although many initially become involved
through their daughters. Although

commitment is reduced when daughters
cease to be members, the major reasons
for volunteers leaving are pressures of paid
work and family. The balance between
motivations and rewards changed with
length of involvement and personal
circumstances.

The great loyalty of volunteers to units or
districts had some negative consequences.
If a Guider moved to a new area she did
not always find it easy to become involved
in a new district, where the other members
had known each other for a long time. This
might be a particular problem for young
leaders who left their home area to go to
college and wanted to become involved
with a local group in their new area. The
research found examples of young people
who had not managed to volunteer in a
new area, but who remained volunteers in
their original ‘home’ area when they
returned in college holidays. It was also
difficult to move volunteers around different
units in a district, as they would have a
strong loyalty to their own unit.

The distinctive ethos of volunteering in the
Guide Association also had consequences
for the recruitment and retention of
volunteers. The Guide promise makes an
explicit commitment to altruism: ‘I promise
that I will do my best; to love my God, to
serve the Queen and my country, to help
other people and to keep the Guide Law.’
The altruistic motive for volunteering is
therefore explicit, and service to others is
an important aspect of the ethos. It
appeared that commitment to the ideals of
Guiding became stronger with the
volunteer’s involvement. Although initial
involvement was likely to be associated
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with one’s own child’s membership – and to
that extent could be seen as instrumental –
many volunteers remained after their
daughters had left, other rewards of
involvement having become more
important. The ethos appeared to include a
general expectation that volunteers would
give up substantial amounts of time, but
this might not match the amount that new
volunteers were willing to give. This was
another reason why young Guiders moving
to a new area might not manage to become
involved at the level they wanted. It was a
reason why potential volunteers might be
deterred. As a County Commissioner
reported: 

There has been an image of women
dedicating their whole lives to Guiding, and
this is something we have to address and
say no longer applies. We must be
prepared to accept young women coming in
and perhaps giving us three years
maximum and then leaving to get
employment, and then perhaps get other
young women in.

Loyalty to a district, together with a strong
ethos, might deter Guiders from looking for
volunteers from a broader base who might
bring in a wider range of specialist skills.
Membership of Guiding is only open to
females, and this is a strong and distinctive
part of its ethos. Male volunteers, as
specialist helpers, were generally restricted
to family members related to Guiders.
Although the MORI survey of the public
revealed high levels of goodwill towards the
Association from men and women, very few
men were used as volunteers, and men
also probably perceived that they could not
volunteer if they wanted to. 

A County Commissioner said:

I suppose most men would not think they
could come and help. Some women will
say we don’t need men, but that is stupid. I
would approve of encouraging the help of
more men. We find the Scouts get far more
male support than we do; in the past this
may have been our fault, but it has
changed and men do not know it has. It
could be part of headquarters’ image-
changing work.

A further constraint on the base of potential
volunteers was the commitment in the
promise to ‘love my God’. In the focus
groups, some Guiders said they had
needed reassurance that this did not mean
they had to be committed to a formal
religion. It is possible that some potential
volunteers might be discouraged if they
were not given this reassurance, or that in
some districts this interpretation is not
applied and only those committed to a
specific religion are considered as potential
formal volunteers. 

Thus, some of the problems of volunteer
recruitment and management in Guiding
can be related to its distinctive ethos.
These include a narrow definition of
potential volunteers and an expectation of a
high level of commitment. However, the
organisation’s strong ethos also explains
the great loyalty of volunteers. 

Are these general problems for
volunteers?
To what extent are the difficulties faced by
Guiders common to the voluntary sector? A
recent survey of 353 volunteer committee
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members in sports clubs (Gratton et al,
1997) asked a comparable question about
the difficulties facing volunteers, and found
that 74 per cent felt that ‘there are not
enough other people to volunteer’; 55 per
cent felt that ‘increasingly the work is left to
fewer people’. These responses are
remarkably similar to those of the Guiders.
Is there a general reduction in the number
of volunteers, or is there a shortage of
those who are prepared to accept the
responsibilities and time demands of these
particular types of organisation? 

The survey of voluntary activity in the UK
(Davis Smith, 1998) found a slight reduction
in the proportion of the population that
volunteers weekly for a formal organisation,
from 22 per cent in 1991 to 21 per cent in
1997; although there was an overall
increase from 18 per cent in 1981. These
figures do not suggest a general decline in
volunteers, although it is possible that there
has been a reduction in the ‘turnover’ of
volunteers: a core of volunteers are
remaining volunteers for longer while fewer
new volunteers come forward. This
possibility was suggested by the interviews
of Guiders and of sports volunteers, who
both reported difficulties in getting new
volunteers. In sports clubs it was typically
the same old faces who were re-elected for
committee posts at the AGM. 

Twenty per cent of Guiders and 23 per cent
of sports volunteers felt that their work as a
volunteer increasingly needed specialist
skills, although this was not a significant
problem for Guiders and had no impact on
their decision to give up volunteering. An
increased demand for specialist skills could
reflect a general ‘professionalisation’ of the

voluntary sector (Nichols, Shibli and Taylor,
1998), especially where the activities it
offers are comparable to those in the
private or public sector. Sports club
volunteers felt increasing pressure to offer
facilities comparable to those in private
clubs, in order to retain members. Guiders
felt increasing pressure to compete with
other activities available to young people,
and also to conform to regulations. These
regulations, together with requirements for
training, were in turn prompted by
increasing concern about the possibility of
legal liability in the case of an accident.
That a general demand for specialist skills
serves as a constraint on volunteers is
reflected in the responses to the survey of
voluntary activity in the UK (Davis Smith,
1998). Fifty-two per cent of those not
currently involved in volunteering but who
had expressed an interest in getting
involved, cited as the reason that they had
not got the right skills or experience.

The major reason for Guiders leaving was
that there was little time after paid work.
This difficulty was also important to 19 per
cent of sports club volunteers. In the survey
of voluntary activity in the UK, it was the
most significant reason (58 per cent) why
non-volunteers were not involved. 

In the UK, the Labour Force Survey
indicates a fall in working hours for full-time
male employees of about one hour per day
between 1973 and 1984, to just over 40
hours per week, but this increased to 46.8
hours by 1995, greater than the level in the
mid-1970s. The hours worked by full-time
female workers, although slightly lower than
those worked by males, parallel the
changes for men up to 1987; after 1987
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they increase, but at a much slower rate
than for men (Holliday, 1996). Those
experiencing the greatest increase in time
at paid work are those in the best-paid jobs
and in the higher social classes (Holliday,
1996). There have also been considerable
increases recently in the proportion of
women in paid employment (Department for
Education and Employment, 1996). These
pressures are likely to impact particularly
on volunteering, because the propensity to
volunteer is positively related to social class
and income (Davis Smith, 1998; Goddard,
1994). They will have a greater impact on
the Guide Association because
membership of young people’s uniformed
organisations also tends to be higher in
these classes (Furlong et al, 1997) and
because the increase in female
employment disproportionately affects
female volunteers. On the other hand,
some pressures – and their solutions – may
be related to the distinctive ethos of the
Guide Association and its particular
circumstances. 

Thus the major problems common to
Guiders and the rest of the voluntary sector
were a lack of time after paid work and
family constraints. A perceived lack of other
volunteers and an increased need for
specialist skills also appear to be common
problems. They do not make volunteers
stop volunteering, but they might prevent
new volunteers from coming forward. 

Solutions implemented by the Guide
Association
How has the Guide Association attempted
to address the problems it shares with the
rest of the voluntary sector: time pressures
on existing volunteers, a lack of new

volunteers and an increasing need for
specialist skills? How has it attempted to
deal with problems that appear to be a
consequence of its particular ethos, such
as the narrow base from which it draws
potential volunteers? It is important that the
actions of the Guide Association are seen
not only in the context of its distinctive
ethos, but also as part of a response to the
problem of ensuring a sufficient skills base
to deliver a programme that the Association
hopes will maintain the interest of young
members. At this stage, most of the
responses are pilot schemes or are still in
the planning stage. 
Local networks of specialist volunteers,
who could be used to deliver particular
skills, are being developed. These will be
connected to local authority networks of
specialist instructors. This should increase
the pool of volunteers, especially those that
can contribute to a broad programme of
activities. An advantage of linking in to local
authority networks is that people on such
networks will already have been vetted for
work with children through the local
authority. This is a concern for any youth
organisation. If a new volunteer is added to
the Guide Association network without
having been vetted by another
organisation, she or he will have to go
through the Association’s own vetting
procedure. 

Another way of increasing the skills base is
through internal training courses, although
these simply give more skills to existing
volunteers rather than widen the volunteer
pool. Local pools of specialist helpers
should help to remedy the situation where
potential volunteers are not confident that
they can deliver the programme because
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they have insufficient skills; a lack of skills
being a major reason why potential
volunteers in the national survey of
voluntary activity said they did not volunteer
(Davis Smith, 1998).

A new marketing and external relations
department is being established. In 1999
this will distribute public relations material
to existing Guiders. This may help to recruit
volunteers from those who have not had
children in the Association, or who have not
previously had contact with Guiding, thus
broadening the pool of volunteers, but this
is a secondary priority to retaining the
existing volunteers and members. This new
department will deal with one of the other
major findings of the research: the declining
image of the Association during the age
range when the highest drop-out from
membership is experienced. 

It is recognised that changing the
organisational culture so that men (beyond
the immediate family of Guiders) are seen
as suitable volunteers is a very big step.
This would be unacceptable politically
because it would be a direct challenge to
the Scout Association, competing for their
leaders, and because it would be too
directly in opposition to the status of the
Association as a single-sex organisation. In
this respect, the ethos of the organisation
limits the groups it can recruit from. 

To help Guiders moving to a new area
make contact with a new local district, a
transfer scheme is being computerised by
means of a centralised database. This
means that when a volunteer moves from a
district, her District Commissioner will send
a form to the data-base with her details.

The District Commissioner in the area she
has moved to will then be able to make
contact. This system is considered a priority
for maintaining contact with young leaders
aged between 18 and 30, the age group in
which national data suggests that
volunteering is decreasing. 

It is recognised that there will be difficulties
in changing the organisational culture so
that it becomes more acceptable for
volunteers to give limited amounts of time.
This is because so many existing Guiders
have been volunteers for so long. It may be
easier to change this attitude among young
Guiders. It may be possible to increase the
number of unit helpers who have not made
the Guide promise but who help regularly.
This could be promoted further through
publicity.

The volunteer role under the greatest strain
is that of the District Commissioner. This
finding is important, as the research
showed that she is the Guider who has the
main responsibility for the recruitment and
organisation of volunteers in a district. The
majority of recruitment is by personal
contact, and in this the District
Commissioner plays a pivotal role.
However, she has also had to take on an
ever-expanding range of other tasks. To
reduce her burden, schemes are being
piloted for creating local teams that will take
over tasks at a district level. This will allow
the District Commissioner to concentrate on
giving support and encouragement to the
Guiders, her most important role. These
new district teams may also help to move
volunteer resources around districts,
overcoming the problem of volunteers not
wanting to work with units other than their
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own. Volunteers in a district will be
encouraged to see themselves as part of a
district team. 

In Wales, Guiding has obtained National
Lottery funding to support paid
development workers who will help recruit
volunteers. Their work will build on that of a
previous pilot scheme in which
development workers set up new units in
areas where there were no existing leaders.
The pilot scheme found that, to be
sustainable, these new units needed to be
integrated into the existing support
structure of Guiding rather than remaining
independent. 

Another initiative to encourage volunteers
has been to link leadership training to
nationally recognised awards: for example,
Guider training qualifications have been
linked to NVQ Level 3. It is unclear the
extent to which linking Guiding leadership
training to NVQs will have a positive effect
on recruitment. It may be significant in
enhancing the employment portfolio of
young Guiders seeking to establish their
career. It may be less significant for a
Guide leader who becomes involved
through her children. Perhaps it can be
regarded as an additional incentive that
may be relevant to some volunteers. 

Are these solutions applicable to the
rest of the voluntary sector?
To what extent can other voluntary sector
organisations learn from Guiding, and to
what extent are Guiding’s solutions
particular to its circumstances?

Splitting up the job of the District
Commissioner to give her more time to

concentrate on her main role of volunteer
support and recruitment, offering volunteers
training courses to raise their skills levels,
and constructing a database of volunteers
to allow a national organisation to keep in
touch with them when they move; these are
all ideas that other organisations could
adopt. Some governing bodies of sport are
doing similar things (Nichols and Taylor,
1998). Creating a pool of specialist
volunteers who are prepared to give only
limited time, but will be a valuable support
to the more formal volunteers, may also be
a general way of meeting the need for
specialist skills, although these specialist
volunteers will require co-ordination. The
use of specialist volunteers may not
necessarily reduce the time spent by more
formal volunteers.

The strong and distinctive ethos of Guiding
presents some problems when attempting
to broaden the base of potential volunteers
and change expectations of volunteers’
roles. On the other hand, it also means that
there is a dedicated core of very loyal and
reliable volunteers who have been with the
Association for several years. One
consequence of this must be that a skills
base built up through training will remain
fairly constant. Another consequence of the
great loyalty to the Association is that policy
decisions made centrally are likely to be
accepted throughout the Association,
although they must be made with
sensitivity. The next few years will show
how successful these initiatives have been
in retaining and recruiting volunteers.
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